
ALBEMARLE COUNTY PLANNING COMMISSION – AUGUST 14, 2018 
DRAFT MINUTES – 18 443 Little Explorers Discovery School   

1 

Albemarle County Planning Commission 
August 14, 2018 

 
The Albemarle County Planning Commission held a public hearing on Tuesday, August 14, 
2018, at 6:00 p.m., at the County Office Building, Lane Auditorium, Second Floor, 401 McIntire 
Road, Charlottesville, Virginia.  
 
Members attending were Tim Keller, Chair, Julian Bivins, Jennie More and Daphne Spain, 
Karen Firehock, and Bruce Dotson.  Luis Carrazana, UVA representative and Pam Riley, Vice-
Chair were absent. 
 
Other officials present were Dan Mahon, Parks and Recreation; Andy Reitelbach, Planner; 
Cameron Langille, Senior Planner; Elaine Echols, Chief of Community Development; Bill Fritz, 
Manager of Special Projects; Sharon Taylor, Clerk to Planning Commission and Andy Herrick, 
Assistant County Attorney.   
 

Call to Order and Establish Quorum 
 
Mr. Keller, Chair, called the regular meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. and established a quorum.  
 
The meeting moved to the next agenda item. 
 
 Public Hearing Item. 
 
SP-2018-00006 Little Explorers Discovery School (Crozet Baptist Church) 
MAGISTERIAL DISTRICT: White Hall 
TAX MAP/PARCEL:  056A1-01-00-08200 
LOCATION: 5804 St. George Avenue 
PROPOSAL: Preschool/After School program for up to 40 students 
PETITION: Request for day care, childcare or nursery facility in accordance with Section 
14.2.2.7 of the Zoning Ordinance on 2.25 acres. No residential use is proposed. 
ZONING: R2 Residential which allows 2 dwelling units/acre and institutional and public uses.  
COMPREHENSIVE PLAN:  Neighborhood Density Residential which allows 3-6 units /acre; 
supporting uses such as religious institutions, schools and other small-scale non-residential 
uses in the Community of Crozet. 
(Elaine Echols)  
 
Ms. Echols summarized the staff report in a PowerPoint presentation. 
 

- This is a special use permit for a preschool and childcare facility with a preschool and 
afterschool program that is located at 5804 St. George Avenue in Crozet at the Crozet 
Baptist Church. The property is zoned R-2, Residential and that allows childcare facilities 
by special use permit.  The Crozet Master Plan recommends this area for Neighborhood 
Density Residential, which also includes places of worship and childcare facilities. 

- The preschool is proposed for a 40 children maximum enrollment with not more than 25 
at any given time there.  The hours of operation are 7:30 to 5 p.m. and you will notice in 
the recommended conditions we moved that to 5:30 p.m. just to give a little more room 
for working parents who need to pick their children up.  The building at the rear and the 
side of the church is for indoor instruction and in the back yard is intended for outdoor 
play.   
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- This is in an existing neighborhood that is mostly residential.  These are some 
photographs, they do not really include some sidewalks that exist on the south side of 
St. George Avenue, and she would show them one of those in just a minute.  It is an 
interesting neighborhood the lots are fairly deep and the houses are setback fairly 
deeply.  There are varieties of uses along here mostly residential, but a funeral home 
and another church is further up the street towards the west.  The residents who came to 
the community meeting talked to us about some speeding problems that exist and there 
were signs they have put out to try to encourage people who drive on this road not to 
speed but to drive like your kids live here.   

- There are some sidewalks on the south side of the road from Crozet Avenue up to the 
church.  This sidewalk is across the street from the church into the parking lot.  This 
neighborhood is also at the exterior of the Crozet Historic District, which is a National 
Register Historic District and some of the people who have been in touch with you have 
noted the location in the Historic District.   

- The back yard play area is one of those places where we have had people question 
what is going on and how it is going on.  Therefore, she went out and took some 
photographs.  If you were looking from the church to the back yard she pointed out in the 
photo that this is what you would see - a picnic table and a dense screen.  This is a side 
view of that same screen.  There is a place that is near the western property line she 
believes you have heard from the adjoining property owner about that playset.  There 
have been some concerns expressed by neighbors at the community meeting and she 
believes you have received some emails.   Staff included some of the letters in our 
packets.  The major concerns are that there is an addition of a business to a residential 
neighborhood; the use is going to increase traffic on a neighborhood street where there 
are already some speeding problems; noise from outdoor play; loss of privacy for this 
particular property owner and the property owner to the back is going to lose some 
enjoyment of their property.   

- There is a large Oak tree that sits right on the property line. This is the fencing area 
establishing that playground equipment shown in a previous picture and the distance is 
maybe ten feet.  Staff has heard comments from other residents in Crozet and not all the 
comments have been negative.  There were people at the community meeting who 
expressed the importance for providing more childcare opportunities in Crozet.  Other 
ones said that while it feels like this might be intrusive to the neighborhood in fact there 
are many churches that have pre-schools and childcare programs where you really do 
not even notice that they are there.  Staff heard from other people asking why the 
operation could not be Monday through Friday instead of Tuesday through Friday.  The 
applicant has talked to us about the possibility of  making this a Monday through Friday 
for the afterschool program.  At the community meeting the church expressed their 
desire to not have the pre-school open on Monday; they have their own program on 
Monday morning and so they were not making that available to the applicant.  However, 
an afterschool program is being discussed. 

- Regarding traffic, there is an interesting thing with the traffic counts on this road at this 
location.  In 2000, there were 720 vehicle trips per day that were recorded in 2012, lower 
than that at 560 vehicle trips per day, speculation maybe there has been a change in 
activity related to the church, maybe in the funeral home or any number of things could 
be the reason for this – we don’t know.  There would be approximately three vehicular 
round trips during the peak hours 7 to 9 a.m.; they are proposed to be staggered and 
that is something the applicant offered at the very beginning.  However, in reality that is 
how drop off occurs for early morning care.  Not all parents who are dropping their 
children off work; not all children are staying for the whole day and sometimes there are 
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just programs there that people want to take their children to; sometimes children don’t 
show up so it is not something that is just everybody arrives at the same time.   

- The question about the speeding is something that one of the neighbors in particular has 
been in touch with our transportation planner about and he has committed to work with 
the neighborhood on finding ways to reduce the speeding and make for a safer situation 
for the street itself.  

- With regards to noise, the applicant indicated at the community meeting that there would 
only be one class on the playground at a time so it would not be as all 25 children would 
be outside playing on the playground at the same time so the noise should not be 
overwhelming.  In addition, the full use of the backyard is proposed not just that area 
around the playset.   

- The privacy and keeping children on site - the church is proposing a privacy fence and in 
conversations, they said the church had wanted to put up a privacy fence for a long time.  
The neighbor next door is not too keen on a privacy fence; they want the church to move 
the playset.   Staff was looking at the privacy aspect anticipating that the church would 
be putting up a fence and wanted them to consult the neighbors on height and materials 
before putting something up in hopes that between neighbors they could figure 
something out that would work well.  Ms. Echols said she did not know if they can but we 
were trying to step back and talk about how the impacts might be mitigated.   

- In terms of neighborhood character, there are some concerns by neighbors that the 
character of the neighborhood will be changed because of this use.  Ms. Echols noted 
that many religious institutions operate preschools and there are already existing 
businesses in the neighborhood.  She said whether there is going to be a change is a 
judgement call and the Commission along with the Board of Supervisors would be 
deciding whether the level of change being proposed is such that it would result in a 
change in character of this particular neighborhood. 

 
SUMMARY: 
 
Staff has identified factors which are favorable and unfavorable to this proposal: 
 
Factors favorable to this request include: 

1. The proposed use is consistent with the Crozet Master Plan in terms of land use. 
2. The proposed use is located within the Development Areas and will help support new 

residential development in Crozet where is need for young working parents to have more 
opportunities for preschools and daycares. 

Factors unfavorable to this request include: 

1. The use will generate additional vehicular trips on St. George Avenue; however, a 
staggered drop off period will be used to better distribute traffic and reduce impacts with 
public school traffic. 

2. Outdoor play by children will generate noise; however, the addition of a privacy fence 
and enlarged play area in the back yard of the church will help to attenuate impacts from 
the noise and a screen for the activity that might take place. 
 

RECOMMENDED ACTION:   
 
Based on the findings described in this staff report and factors identified as favorable, staff 
recommends approval of SP-2018-0006 Little Explorers Discovery School, with the   conditions 
as outlined in the staff report. 
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Ms. Echols said if you have any questions, she would try to answer them. 
 
Mr. Keller invited questions for staff. 
 
Mr. Dotson said you had a slide that showed the proximity of the play area to the property line 
and asked Ms. Echols to put that up again so we can see exactly where it is located and if staff 
had said that the play area was as close as 10 feet. 
 
Ms. Echols pointed out the property line and that the corner is about 10’ to the property line and 
the equipment is a little bit further.  She said from a standpoint of the visibility of the use that the 
church wants to put a fence around the play area regardless of what happens because they 
want the children to be in this area and not outside of the play area if they are going to be 
playing on the equipment.  She said there are members of the church who can speak to that but 
this is the proximity. 
 
Mr. Dotson asked if the Oak tree is on the property line and if the playhouse was on the church 
property or on the abutting residential. 
 
Ms. Echols responded that she did not know the answer to that question but was sure the 
church members can tell us. 
 
Mr. Keller invited other questions.  Hearing none, he opened the public hearing and invited the 
applicant to come forward and present and then the public will speak and Ms. Firehock will run 
that portion. 
 
Christie Gillette, Director and future owner of Little Explorers Discovery School, said over the 
past two months or since we had our community meeting, we have had a lot of correspondence 
with the neighbors regarding their concerns.  Ms. Gillette said she wanted to start by reiterating 
how much we really understand that and just in considering if she were to be a community 
member living in that neighborhood the idea of 40 cars backed up on my street, people 
speeding and 25 children outside screaming and running around chaotically also would scare 
me.  Ms. Gillette said so we understand that and wants to explain how that is definitely not the 
image that we are going for with the school.   Ms. Gillette said as Elaine said there are very 
limited options in Crozet and even more limited options for working families in terms of 
preschool and especially afterschool programs. She said the school would serve children 2 to 5 
years old for the preschool program and 5 to 10 years old for the afterschool program.  She said 
if approved we will use the children’s wing and that is already set up with five classrooms 
already equipped to accommodate 20 or more children than our 40 allowable in our maximum 
enrollment.  She said our goal is to blend in with the community by working together to limit 
those negative impacts and add positive and enriching educational opportunities for local 
families in Crozet and the surrounding area.     
 
Ms. Gillette pointed out that her presentation lays out how we will address the traffic and the 
noise, and so that 40 students being our absolute maximum, which includes all the children all 
day long including the afterschool children.  She said at 7:30 a.m. we are estimating that 5 to 10 
children show up, and then 8:30 a.m. would be our regular drop off time for preschool and we 
are estimating 10 to 15 children at that point.  She said that is when our learning day begins so 
that is when we would have structured routine rotating children outside in small groups of an 
estimate of 6 to 10 children between 9:00 a.m. to 11:30 a.m.   She said 11:30 a.m. would be 
lunchtime so we would head back inside.   She said at 12:00 p.m. 10 to 15 children would be 
dismissed, which would be our one-half day preschool children.  She said between 11:30 a.m. 
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and 2:30 p.m. the children are not outside at all.  She said that 5 to 10 children would remain 
after the one-half day children are dismissed.   
 
Ms. Gillette said at 11:30 a.m. the children come in for lunch, story time, quiet time and nap time 
and so there is a good chunk of the middle of the day where there is no noise whatsoever 
outside.  She said at 2:30 p.m. the afterschool children would arrive with one trip on the road by 
bus.  She said those children come and we have a maximum of 25 children but we are 
anticipating that outside there is only 8 to 10 children with the way we would rotate outside.  She 
said at 3:00 p.m. the preschool ends for the day and so any children that are not staying for 
aftercare that the rest of the preschool children would be dismissed at 3:00 p.m.  She said at 
5:30 p.m. afterschool care and aftercare for the preschool concludes so all of the children would 
be gone.  However, that would be between 2:30 p.m. when the afterschool children get there 
and 5:30 p.m. because parents are going to come when they get off work.   
 
Ms. Gillette said in conclusion the maximum possible number of cars on the road would have to 
be at that 8:30 a.m. time and that would be 22 cars because 3 of the teachers already have 
children and that could end up being more as we hire more teachers. She said at 8:30 a.m. if no 
children are enrolled in before care nobody has siblings and nobody is carpooling there would 
be 22 cars on the road assuming we have maximized enrollment.  She said to further address 
traffic, in addition to those staggered times the drop off, pick up line would be utilized, and you 
can see in the picture they can do a nice loop there and keep traffic moving.  She pointed out 
the church’s main parking lot area, which is the greatest distance from any of the surrounding 
neighbors. She said additionally we plan to provide parents with information upon enrollment 
just so they are aware of the character of the St. George Avenue neighborhood and the speed 
limit with all of that information and if it becomes an issue as needed thereafter. 
 
Ms. Gillette said to address the outside noise and the safety, again the children would be in 
smaller groups and the fence would be constructed with the privacy fence around the north and 
west boundary lines.  She said the church has already taken steps to work with the neighbors 
on the details of this fence to ensure privacy and safety.  She said to point out our curriculum it 
encourages the curiosity of nature and learning in the outdoors so the teachers create that 
sense of learning and discovery versus just letting them go free and run chaotically that will 
facilitate a lot of our outdoor time.   She said so hopefully that would also keep the noise down 
and keep the character of the neighborhood preserved.   She said qualified trained staff will 
closely monitor children and the goal is to keep ratios under the legal limits as well so that will 
help with the noise and the safety. 
 
Ms. Gillette said finally so our maximum number of 40 and she chose the number of 40 thinking 
she did not want to grow above 40 but if we are successful and actually get to that number 40 
she would prefer to move to my own location and that is that number of years.  Ms. Gillette said 
she would prefer to do that before maximizing that enrollment number.  Ms. Gillette said the 
most important point is she has been a teacher for 7 years and had a degree in Special 
Education so was qualified to teach and business is a new endeavor for me so she did not want 
to start with 40 children and would like to start small.  She said in conclusion 7 to 10 children 
playing and learning and 10 to 15 cars at one time looks a whole lot different from 25 screaming 
out of control children and a traffic jam of 40 cars and we prefer the former option. 
 
Mr. Keller said we would hold the questions until after the public comment. 
 
Ms. Firehock invited public comment. 
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David Collier, Pastor of Crozet Baptist Church, said he wanted to thank the Commissioners for 
considering this request and allowing me to speak today.  He said that for over 100 years 
Crozet Baptist Church has been a positive presence in Western Albemarle County.  He said 
during that time it has been one of our top priorities to serve our community and to share the 
love of God with our neighbors.  He said we want to make Crozet a better place to live because 
we are also there.  He said that most of our active membership in fact lives within a few miles of 
our facilities so we know the area.  He said our members are involved in community 
conversations and in local projects and we keep our eyes open for opportunities to meet a need.  
He said we saw that even with all of the wonderful schools that are already present in Crozet 
there is still a need for preschool and afterschool care for children and families in our area. He 
said that is why we were excited when Ms. Gillette came to us with the idea of beginning a 
school in our building and that is why we voted unanimously as a congregation in our most 
business meeting to allow her to do that.  He said that is why even though we will not have any 
ownership or direct participation in leadership in the school we are happy to collaborate with her 
in this endeavor.  He said we see this as one more opportunity to be a positive presence to 
serve the community and to share love with our neighbors and so urged you to give Christy and 
us a chance to meet this need.  He thanked the Commission and offered to answer questions. 
 
David Stoners said he was a resident of 6054 Rockfish Gap Turnpike, Greenwood, Virginia and 
was here speaking on behalf of Brian Richter and Martha Hodgkins the neighbors immediately 
to the west of the property.  He said the Commission received an email from Brian and Martha; 
he is a good friend of theirs and was here speaking on their since they were not able to attend 
the Planning Commission meeting.  He said in the interest of time he was just going to read and 
paraphrase some brief excerpts from that as a way to try to illustrate and emphasize some of 
their concerns.  He said that Elaine did a good job both here tonight and in the staff report 
summarizing the issues and some of their concerns and issues both pro and con as far as the 
proposal.  He said again I paraphrase from their note to you, “We are writing you in response to 
the application for a Special Use Permit submitted by the Little Explorers Discovery School to 
establish a commercial pre-school operation on the Crozet Baptist Church property on St. 
George Avenue in Crozet. We and several neighbors are very concerned about the increased 
traffic that will result, as well as the impacts to our historic neighborhood. Additionally, as the 
only immediate neighbor to the church’s backyard area, we have the most to lose from the siting 
of this pre-school operation, which would immediately impact our immediately adjacent quiet 
backyard. With reference to the Albemarle County Land Use Law Handbook (pages 12-10), we 
emphasize that there are three factors about this Special Use Permit that fail to meet Albemarle 
County’s requirements.  Again, I paraphrase.  The proposed use would an adverse impact on 
roads or create a hazardous traffic situation.  This greatly increased traffic on our quiet 
residential street will create a hazardous situation for children, pets, and other residents. 
Number two, the proposed use will have an adverse effect on the character of the 
neighborhood.  The creation of a new and highly audible commercial business that will increase 
traffic on a short residential street is clearly not in keeping with the National Historic District 
designation of St. George Avenue and neighborhood.  Thirdly, the proposed use will have an 
adverse impact on our abutting property.  We have enjoyed the quiet use of our backyard and 
are concerned about the noise created by the preschool as well as an obvious need for a 
fence.”  Mr. Stoner said the one additional thing that he would add is from some 
correspondence between Mr. Richter and Mr. Collier:  “Any reasonable resolution of this issue 
will necessarily require relocation of the playground to create a respective distance from our 
property line.  The original placement of the playground site right up against our property line 
and built in 2010 without any consultation with us was frankly offensive.  We are not interested 
in a large privacy fence and tall ugly fencing is not what we would like nor accept.  We would 
like to discuss other fencing like picket possibly in conjunction with the relocation of the 
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playground and vegetation with screening.  One suggestion I would have is maybe amending 
condition 5 to require relocation of the playground further away from the line.  Thank you very 
much.” 
 
Ms. Firehock invited further public comment.  Hearing none, Mr. Keller invited the applicant to 
come back up. 
 
Mr. Keller invited comment from Ms. Gillette. 
 
Ms. Gillette replied that she did not have anything further to add. 
 
Mr. Keller invited questions for the applicant. 
 
Mr. Dotson said he had a question for the church.  He said again on the question of the 
closeness to their property line we have heard a neighbor indicate the possibility of relocating 
the play area and he assumed that would pull it closer to the building and further from their 
property line.   He asked do you have thoughts on that. 
 
David Collier responded that we are and have already been in conversation with our neighbors 
and we really do want to make this good for all of us.  He said that moving that playground 
because of the nature of being set in concrete and those sort of things is an unreasonable 
expectation.  He said also as we move closer to the church the land slopes down towards our 
church and that is the level spot in our backyard so it would be very difficult for us to do that. 
 
Mr. Dotson said the other question is about the tree house and is that on the church’s property 
or the neighbor’s property. 
 
Mr. Collier said if he could give a brief history, a member of our church built it about 20 to 25 
years ago for the son of our pastor who was living in the house in which the playground is the 
back yard.  He said at the time the next-door neighbor was also a member of our church so we 
really did not have that issue or question.  He said perhaps two-thirds to three-quarters is over 
on our side of the line and maybe a quarter over on the neighbor’s side.   
 
Mr. Dotson said the related question is if it is every used and do children ever use it. 
 
Mr. Collier responded that in fact he thinks that was a point of contingent and we did not mean 
for it to be, but it turned out to be. He said when we built the playground there was a ladder up 
to the tree fort and we removed the ladder for safety reasons since we did not want any children 
climbing up and being in the fort. 
 
Mr. Gillette asked to add something about the playground in terms of the preschool.  She said 
my son being almost two years old that he is too little to use the playground and she suspects 
he will be for a while so actually she did not anticipate us using it too much but maybe with the 
oldest of the preschool crew in the morning.  Ms. Gillette said she foresees more of the 
afterschool program using that playground and then us bringing more toddler sized play 
structures to the other part of the play yard further away from those neighbors. 
 
Ms. More said you kind of answered one of my first questions and that was when you talk about 
the type of play that you will have outside it sounds like it is not just a let them go on the 
playground and everyone sits backs and watch; that you will engaging in some interactive play 
which would occur elsewhere than the playground. 
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Ms. Gillette replied yes. 
 
Ms. More said at the community meeting she had heard that there was a concern that the 
playground was actually encroaching on the property and can you clarify that it is not since it is 
my understanding that it is actually setback. 
 
Ms. Echols responded that it is setback and thinks there is a feeling that it is right on the 
property line but it is not right on the property line and it is about 10 feet off the owners of the 
property next door. She said there has been a question about where that property boundary is 
and she walked it with the church.  She said the neighbors also told me there was a survey 
done so that the county’s property maps were not correct and that the next door neighbor’s 
property line is right there next to the tree.  She said there was a question about that and she 
would try to get the image from the staff report on line. 
 
Ms. More said she had some thoughts and was very sensitive as you put it in the beginning to 
the change in the neighborhood, the noise of children playing does not really bother me but she 
lives with it all the time.  However, she understands the concerns for the traffic and the things 
like this but what she heard in the community meeting was a great willingness on part to work 
with doing this sort of staggering is a very creative approach to disburse traffic so she really 
likes that.  She said not only does it disperse the traffic but it hits a bunch of different needs that 
the community has that some other facilities don’t offer and they just have the pick up and drop 
off at noon time.   She said that is a creative solution that also is addressing a need that the 
community has.  She suggested they explore the fencing because she had heard that there is a 
great desire on the part of the church and your organization to try to make that work the best for 
the neighbors and can understand why if they are talking about a picket fence and the church is 
imaging something taller if it would be possible to have on their property line something that is 
more in keeping with their vision to possibly plant screening that would give them that look and 
feel and not this tall stark fence with fence on the other parts of the property.  She said that is 
something worth exploring that on that shared property line that might make that feel a little bit 
more softer to them and not this tall big one colored fence and something more like what they 
are talking about but then putting the vegetation in for screening.  She said that is an alternative 
because it sounds like moving the playground is costly and not an option so would be an option 
that you could explore.  She asked if they are going to have something visible on St. George 
Avenue. 
 
Ms. Gillette replied that she was told to hold off on that when she asked but does not know the 
details of what that entails. 
 
Ms. More said my thought there was for traffic calming measures she feels that having people 
see a sign that there is a preschool there - my personal take on this particular neighborhood is 
that most of the people that speed through there are cutting through to get to somewhere else 
and those are the people that we need to have traffic calming measures to address.  She said it 
sounds like the transportation planner is going to work with you and that is a great step for the 
neighborhood in general and as a whole.  She said it is a popular cut through street and having 
the signage out there that there is a preschool and the children at play type of signs that other 
preschools put out at drop off and pick up might help alert drivers that don’t live there that this is 
a use that is happening which is a trigger to slow down.  She said any type of signage would be 
helpful in calming traffic.  
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Ms. Firehock said she had done a lot of work on park design and trying to direct kids where we 
do and don’t want them and have used tactics such as prickly Holly bushes to keep them out of 
areas.  She said that also helps with softening with sound as well as barriers so there is a lot 
that can be done with design to probably come up with something that is not making both sides 
feel like they are in a jail of some kind.  She said one question is about the playground because 
she really wants to focus on that.  Ms. Firehock said it is a great use; it is a church and if she 
was living next door would expect weddings, services and various things to be going on. 
However, she understands looking at Mr. Richter as the neighbor that he probably does a lot of 
work at home and so he is trying to think about his quiet to do his work. She said the question is 
to get to the playground appropriate for the toddlers/little kids or is that only going to be for the 
older kids. 
 
Ms. Gillette replied that is not appropriate for the toddler age since it was pretty high and 
dangerous and so she really does not anticipate using it very much for the preschool. 
 
Ms. Firehock said she was wondering if it would be possible to say something along the lines 
that you would not be using it before whatever that time that the afterschool kids show up.  She 
said that would give at least give them some kind of notion but did not know what the time would 
be – from 8:30 a.m. to 2:00 p.m. it will be quiet so if he wanted to have a conference call with a 
client he would not have gigglers and screamers.  She said no matter what you are doing or 
how you are guiding them there is always that child with a high pitch voice so she was really 
sympathetic to that.  She said that a lot more work could be done to work on the sound 
absorption material, vegetation, fence style, design and then perhaps actually going ahead and 
limiting, it with a condition that we would consider to say that nobody will play on that 
playground until X hour and then maybe it is only an hour or two of the afternoon that somebody 
is out there giggling. 
 
Ms. Gillette responded that made sense. 
 
Ms. Spain agreed with the comments from my colleagues and she particularly agree with 
Commissioner More about the positive effects of a sign perhaps slowing down traffic. She said 
the speeding traffic is an issue independent of the school and if anything it could be a buffer and 
so would think from that standpoint that it would be to the advantage of the neighborhood.  She 
said but living in a neighborhood with a speeding problem myself and having worked with the 
transportation planner and such that it requires constant vigilance so she did not take that into 
consideration when thinking about your application because that is an independent issue. 
 
Mr. Bivins asked staff if this was a preschool program under the church would we be having this 
meeting today. 
 
Ms. Elaine asked to defer the question to the county attorney. 
 
Mr. Andy Herrick replied that it would still require a special use permit for a daycare since 
daycare is a separate use that is only allowed by a special use permit under the County Code. 
 
Mr. Bivins asked if the house to the street from St. George occupied, and Mr. Collier replied yes. 
 
Mr. Bivins asked does that house have children in it, and Mr. Collier replied that it does not but it 
could conceivably have children, yes. 
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Mr. Bivins said if we could go to the neighbor’s property, there is a structure in the back and 
asked if that is your neighbor’s office or is that structure used. 
 
Mr. Collier replied that is a rental space over the garage. 
 
Mr. Bivins said so that is an auxiliary use and so we are talking about the distance from the 
house that is on the road to the playground that is the issue here.  He said in between there is a 
house that is occupied and presently they do not have children but the next tenant could.  He 
said the issue is not necessarily about the daycare but about how do we have an environment 
that somebody could work from home regardless of whether or not you have four kids or a 
family with numerous kids outside throughout the day since they could possibly be 
homeschooled.  He said so that is the piece he is trying to work through and he thinks they are 
being very generous because of the fact of putting a fence in and doing that particularly when 
the playground is here but the structure is at the front of the house and that it is limited time.  Mr. 
Bivins said he was struggling about how much of a nuisance that we really have here, but he 
understands that someone’s lifestyle may be changed and understands that particularly having 
worked at home myself, but the church has ongoing activities such as funerals, weddings, 
Sunday School and Bible School.   
 
Mr. Herrick pointed out the religious use of the church does not require a special use permit 
since it really is an assembly and all the events for funerals, weddings, religious services and so 
forth are already by right uses in this zone; it is just the establishment of a daycare that would 
require a special use permit. 
 
Mr. Keller said the Commissioner was making the point that all of those uses are by right and 
they could be making noise in their own way without needing a special use permit. 
 
Mr. Herrick said he thought the concern was that there might be a need for additional 
permission to do the things that a church is already allowed to do. 
 
Mr. Keller invited additional questions for the applicant or church.  Hearing none, he closed the 
public hearing to bring it back for discussion and action. 
 
Mr. Bivins said he would hope that given that we have the spirit of this congregation and he 
thinks the spirit of the person who is leasing the space that the one thing that they are going to 
want to do is to make this a win/win for everyone.  He said, as we know in small communities if 
people are uncomfortable then they do not go to places and he thinks it may be that the church 
has to enclose the playground anyhow. He said that might be part of the licensing and the 
insurance requirements and so there is a piece of that which may have to happen as a result of 
having this activity there – but he would hope we would let them work this out in a cooperation 
as opposed to us being too prescriptive. 
 
Ms. More agreed and what she hears is a willingness to work on coming up with the best 
solution within reason and that being too specific is not necessary.   She said there were some 
points in staff’s report that are very important that these are community facilities and services 
that are trying to accommodate the changing needs of our community as it grows and staff 
notes in the Crozet Master Plan they anticipate daycare centers and preschools will be located 
within these designated areas.  She said this area has a designation of 3 to 6 residential units 
and fortunately, for them it is a very quiet one mostly single-family detached homes.  Ms. More 
said that is a very quiet street and she was sensitive to any traffic impacts but finds what is 
proposed here to be very minimal and in all the scenarios she has seen this is something that 
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she would think is very doable and actually could create some traffic calming measures for 
those.  She said as staff pointed out the speeding may be an issue that is already happening in 
this neighborhood and this could help the county and this group and the neighbors work 
together to come up with solutions that needed to be achieved in any cause. 
 
Mr. Firehock said she had already made comments and would lean more to what she 
suggested earlier to condition this that they have not used the older kid playset during the 
morning.   Ms. Firehock said she understood it was a church but it was a different thing to have 
daycare going on all day, but it might add comfort even though in practical reality it would not 
happen anyway. 
 
Ms. Spain said she was pleased church to know that the church is willing to work with the 
applicant on this and thinks this is the third request we have heard from a church to include 
daycare facilities.  She said in the Pantops area that Broadus Baptist Church has done this.  
She said we are as a society we are increasingly dependent on churches and other civil 
institutions to in a way substantivize these services that are very important not just for a quality 
of life but for economic being for families and on record wanted to say she appreciates the work 
that the church is doing. 
 
Mr. Keller said he agreed with his colleagues all around except for the restriction on that play 
equipment in the morning.  However, he agreed with Ms. Firehock’s point that vegetation can be 
a sound absorption mechanism and that would fit in with the historic neighborhood.  He said that 
as a designer he would encourage the church to think about the type of fencing if it does need 
to require fencing and that it is appropriate for an institutional setting.  He said that is primarily 
not wood, but that a painted picket fence could conceivably fit in but by nature it is more of an 
open metal sort of fencing that would separate the children and not have them be able to go into 
an area where they could be hurt, runaway or whatever.  He said that the vegetation really 
needs to serve as the visual buffer, but the fence scale be more the way the neighbor had 
proposed.  He said of course that takes us away from one of my particular concerns in our 
society where people put fences up backwards and put the nice side in instead of out.  He said 
historically it was meant to be that there the finished side was out.  He said if the church elects 
to do a wood fence that it should be solid and would hope if you do that you put the proper side 
towards the neighbor and the proper side towards you.  He said that otherwise all the points 
made about the traffic is really outside the preview of this applicant and the special use permit 
issues.  He said we really do want to see the kinds of facilities the churches are providing 
through the afterschool, daycare and those sorts of things and we applaud the institutions that 
are doing that.  Mr. Keller said that because it was a special use and that special use is 
changing what will run with that land into the future we have a responsibility to think about that 
seriously and that is why we have taken as much time as a group on that discussion.  
 
Ms. Echols suggested that it seems like most of you would be interested in something as a 
condition for the fence and was wondering if this might satisfy everyone and that is for number 
five, “After consultation with abutting property owners on materials and height but prior to 
beginning operation of the preschool or the extended care afterschool program the owner shall 
construct and maintain a fence which may be a vegetated screen along the western and 
northern property lines.” 
 
Mr. Dotson said that he did not want to get into the details other than he thinks that the spirit of 
the vegetation was not to substitute for a fence but in conjunction with a fence in order to 
maintain sort of the greenery and he was not sure the wording you gave us accomplished that. 
 



ALBEMARLE COUNTY PLANNING COMMISSION – AUGUST 14, 2018 
DRAFT MINUTES – 18 443 Little Explorers Discovery School   
  

12 

Mr. Keller agreed. 
 
Ms. More asked are we saying leave it as it is. 
 
Ms. Echols said she was worried about leaving the word “privacy” in there. 
 
Mr. Herrick suggested the deletion of the word “privacy”. 
 
Ms. Echols asked if that would work for you, but it does not get vegetation in but it does leave 
open that possibility certainly. 
 
Mr. Keller asked Ms. Echols to restate the condition. 
 
Ms. Echols said it is what is written there in number 5 and it would be to basically take out the 
words, “to maintain a fence” and would be to, “Construct and maintain a fence along the 
western and northern property lines.” 
 
Mr. Dotson asked might it include at the beginning after consultation with abutting property 
owners on material, height and plantings. 
 
Mr. Keller said that he thinks that does it. 
 
Mr. Bivins said that is in consultation but the consulting does not become a no, so at some point 
if the neighbor feels that they are hearing what they desire to hear that does not stop the 
process from going forward. 
 
Mr. Dotson said that was a good point. 
 
Ms. Firehock pointed out that it says after consultation, it does not say after approval. 
 
Mr. Bivins replied that he understands but just wants to be clear that is what we are agreeing to.   
 
Mr. Keller said we are hoping the neighbors can work it out since that is out of our realm.  Mr. 
Keller asked if we are ready to go back to a motion. 
 
Ms. More moved to recommend approval of  SP-2018-00006 Little Explorers Discovery School 
with the conditions outlined in the staff report with changes in #5 to read after consultation with 
abutting property owners on materials, height and plantings prior to beginning operation of the 
preschool or extended care after school program, the owner of the property shall construct and 
maintain a fence along the western and northern property lines. 
 
Mr. Dotson noted one other minor point in condition #3 the staff indicated instead of 5:00 p.m. it 
should say 5:30 p.m.   
 
Mr. Dotson seconded the motion. 
 
Mr. Keller invited further discussion. 
 
Ms. More asked if the 5:30 p.m. change would be captured. 
 
Mr. Herrick asked Ms. More if she agreed with the friendly amendment. 
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Ms. More replied absolutely. 
 
Mr. Herrick asked the Commission to vote on the friendly amendment. 
 
Mr. Keller asked if that vote needed to be recorded or can we just do that amongst ourselves. 
 
Mr. Herrick replied as long as the friendly amendment is agreed to what you would be voting on 
is the motion as amended. 
 
Mr. Keller asked for a motion to accept the friendly amendment. 
 
Ms. More moved to accept the friendly amendment. 
 
Ms. Firehock seconded the motion. 
 
The Planning Commission unanimously accepted the friendly amendment by 6:0 (Riley absent). 
 
Mr. Keller asked if there was any further discussion.  Hearing none, he asked Ms. Taylor if she 
had the 5:30 p.m. change and to call the roll. 
 
The motion was approved by a vote of 6:0 (Riley absent). 
 
Mr. Keller thanked the applicants and neighbors and the church for providing the facility, the 
applicant for providing this service and to the neighbor for offering some thoughtful areas for 
discussion because we hear a lot of these and these are things that we will be taking forward to 
other similar kinds of discussion as well.  He said we wish you all well in reaching a conclusion 
that is positive. 
 
Ms. Echols said she failed to introduce a new planner in our office, Andy Reitelbach and he will 
be assisting David Benish in taking this to the Board of Supervisors. 
 
The Commission welcomed Andy Reitelbach. 
 
The meeting moved to the next item. 
 
The Planning Commission recessed at 7:41 pm and the meeting reconvened at 7:47 p.m. 
 


